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Dear Family & Friends:

As you know, our mandate is to provide educational and medical aid to poor families in South Asia, and offer bursaries to qualified university students in financial need in Canada. Over the past couple of years we have concentrated mainly on providing educational aid and skills training to the poor in Pakistan. All our recent projects are in Pakistan and are in partnerships with local non-governmental organizations (NGOs). The Bursary Fund at the University of British Columbia is continuing. Below we present highlights of the new projects and updates on the existing ones: 

IN PAKISTAN: EDUCATION
We provide educational aid by helping to build formal schools, establishing non-formal schools, and offering half-fee scholarships to children from poor families registered in schools that we helped build, as well as those registered in other schools. 

1. Formal Schools. Typically, the local community provides the land. We pay for construction of the school building, as well as for furniture and equipment, costing us a total of anywhere between $40,000 and $60,000. Our Pakistani partners manage the schools, charging low fees and covering the operating losses by donations collected locally. In these schools, which are self-sustaining after building has been completed, tuition fees are generally about $5 per month, and teachers’ salaries are between $40 and $60 a month. All schools are co-educational and non-sectarian, and the teachers are almost exclusively women. We have helped establish four such primary schools: 

a) Maria-Helena School (2005). This is our most recent primary school, presently under construction at a cost of $55,500. It is expected to start admitting students in December this year. Its maximum enrollment capacity is 300 pupils. This school will be managed by Tameer-e-Millat Foundation (TMF), our newest partner in Pakistan, who provided the land and building plans and is supervising the construction work. The TMF is already managing 27 formal schools and 322 non-formal schools.
b) Dadi Helena School (2004). You may recollect from last year’s Newsletter that 165 students were enrolled in this school at that time. Within the past twelve months the enrollment has reached 401 and all classrooms are fully occupied.  The tuition fees in this school are incredibly low: 75 cents a month, less than one-fifth of the other not-for profit schools. We thank our Pakistani partner CARE (Cooperation for Advancement, Rehabilitation and Education) for contributing large sums from its own resources to cover the operating losses. 
c) Haji Bostan Public School (2001). This school has reached its maximum enrollment capacity of 267. 

d) Fazal Noor Model School (2000). This school’s current enrollment is 481. Our Pakistani partner, Al-Khidmat Foundation, is expanding the school at its own cost, hopefully to high school level.

2. Non-Formal Schools. These are one-room, one-teacher schools meant for the poorest children and for working children. Classes are held at the teacher’s home or in a community building. Students do not pay any fees. We provide them with books, notebooks, and mats or benches to sit on, and also pay the teacher's salary. All schools are co-educational and non-sectarian. In the Pakistani school system, the primary school academic programme is five years. In the non-formal school system, due to fewer holidays, the same curriculum is covered in 36-40 months. Typically, the cost of supporting one such school of 25 to 35 students is about $1,000 per year. Currently, we are sponsoring 9 such schools in partnerships with four NGOs: 

a) Tameer-e-Millat (literally, nation-building) (2005). We sponsored four schools in Rawalpindi, near Islamabad. The registration is still continuing and we expect a total of about 120 students will benefit.

b) Iqra (literally, read) (2005). In April 2001 we sponsored the first group of three non-formal schools in Lahore. When that group completed its 3-year cycle we sponsored, through the same organization, three replacements schools in Bahawalnagar villages. About 100 students are registered in the three schools.

c) Roshni (literally, light) (2004). One school in the city of Multan has about 45 students.

d) Godh (literally, lap of mother) (2004). This is a school for children of squatters, homeless people, gypsies, etc. Godh specializes in providing education and health care services to children of these communities who make a living scavenging in garbage dumps, or working as porters or street hawkers. Children generally help their families’ incomes by working alongside their parents. In addition to paying for the 3-year schooling of about 40 children, we also pay for bi-monthly visits of a physician who attends to the medical needs of the children and their families; a unique service for that community.  

3. Scholarships. This is an ongoing programme for primary school children, which offers half-fee scholarships valued at about $2.50 per month per student.

· 21 scholarships in Haji Bostan Public School.

· 22 scholarships in three Christian schools.

· 20 scholarships in two schools managed by Tameer-e-Millat Foundation. 

NEW: Marilyn Mohan Scholarship: This is something very special. The International Systemic Functional Linguistics Association established a scholarship in memory of our friend Marilyn. The purpose of the scholarship is to offer travel subsidies to scholars from developing countries to enable them to attend the Association’s International Congresses. Through our Foundation, Prof. Bernard Mohan offered $10,000 for an endowment fund to support these scholarships for South Asian participants to the Congresses. This year’s award went to an educator from Amritsar, India.

IN PAKISTAN: SKILLS TRAINING
We have helped establish three small vocational schools in which young girls and women learn traditional needlecraft and sewing. This training helps the invisible household economy of poor families, and can potentially generate income from outside work.

1. Dr. Marilyn Mohan Vocational School, Dina Nath Campus (2005). You will recall that last year we decided to establish this school in memory of our friend Marilyn. This is a school within the building of Dadi Helena School, and managed by CARE. About 35 young girls are registered in it, about half of them are teen-agers, and most of them are illiterate. Consequently, in addition to instructions in knitting, embroidery, sewing, etc., reading and writing are also taught. Marilyn Mohan’s friends and Prof. Mohan contributed $15,000 for this permanent facility. 

2. Dr. Marilyn Mohan Vocational School, Sagian Sitar Campus (2005). While the vocational school at Dina Nath campus was getting started, we received a request from AMEN (All Mothers Educated Now) for a vocational school for Christian girls who work mainly as domestic servants. This temporary school is housed in the loft of a Church, and is benefiting 35 young girls and women, at a cost of $1,000 per year. 

3. Nani Maria Vocational School (2000). In this three-room school the enrollment has varied from 25 to 50 students. Al-Khidmat Foundation manages this school.

IN PAKISTAN: HEALTH
1. Amina Jabbar Trust Hospital (1998). This, our first project, is an outpatient hospital, the size of a single-family detached bungalow in Vancouver. It is managed by Al-Khidmat Foundation. About 80 patients per day receive a medical examination and 3 days of medication at a nominal cost of 5 cents per patient, about one-sixth the cost of private care.

IN CANADA: BURSARY

The Maria-Helena Bursary Fund at the University of British Columbia (2000). This year, bursaries were awarded to two undergraduate students majoring in Philosophy. These bursaries are awarded from the income generated from the capital of this fund.  The University selects the recipients.

Earthquake devastation in Pakistan.  We will be offering to help rebuild a demolished school.

Thank you all for your continuous support and prayers. Let us know if you have any questions. We would like to wish you all the best at Christmas, and happiness in the New Year.

Muhammad (Mo) Iqbal
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